Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen
Public Meeting Minutes-Unapproved
October 2, 2019

Members present:  Chairman Dave Senecal, Brad Harriman. Dave Bowers, Paul O’Brien and
Linda Murray

Staff present: Town Manager Jim Pineo, Parks and Recreation Director Christine Collins,
Planning Director Matt Sullivan, Chief Dean Rondeau, Finance Director
Troy Neft, Public Works Director, Fire Department Executive Assistant
Cathy LaPierre and Recording Secretary Michele Chamberlain

Chairman Senecal opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.
Non-Public Session RSA 91-A:3, 11
Mr. Sullivan stated a non-public session is needed to discuss litigation.
Consideration of Minutes

Chairman Senecal asked for approval from the Board of the September 18, 2019 Regular Meeting
Minutes.

It was moved by Dave Bowers and seconded by Brad Harriman to accept the minutes of
September 18, 2019 as amended. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.

Public Hearings

A. Temporary Event Permit

1, The Hospital & Community Aid Association, Inc. to hold Fall
Fundraisers on Oct. 4-5, Oct. 11-12, Oct. 18-19, Oct. 25-26,
Nov. 8-9, Nov. 15-16, Nov 22-23, Dec. 6-7, Dec. 13-14, 20109.
Permit #1952,

Chairman Senecal opened the public hearing.

Jane Wass, Representative of the Hospital & Community Aid Association, addressed the Board.
She stated we would like to hold the Fall Fundraiser to fund money for equipment for patient care
for Huggins Hospital. She stated 90 % of the equipment at Back Bay Rehab has been donated by
the Street Fair. All medical equipment is free to everyone.

Chairman Senecal stated this will take place at Pine Hill Road.

Ms. Wass stated correct.
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Chairman Senecal closed the public hearing.

It was moved bv Paul O’Brien and seconded bv Linda Murray to approve The Hospital &
Community Aid Association, Inc. to hold Fall Fundraisers on Oct. 4-5, Oct. 11-12. Oct. 18-19,
Oct. 25-26, Nov. 8-9, Nov. 15-16, Nov 22-23, Dec. 6-7, Dec. 13-14. 2019. Members voted and
being none opposed, the motion passed.

B. Public Hearing

i The Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen will hold a Public Hearing on
Wednesday, October 2, 2019 at 6:30 PM at the Great Hall Town Hall,
84 South Main Street, Wolfeboro, New Hampshire for the acceptance of
unanticipated funds for an amount awarded that is less than $10,000 in
accordance with RSA 31:95-b II (a), relative to a donation for One
additional walk in gate at Pickle ball Court and One additional 4x4 gate
to exterior fence for a Total Cost of $2,170.00 from the NH Lakes Region
Pickleball Club.

Chairman Senecal opened the public hearing.
Joe Santoro, Board Member of the NH Lakes Region Pickleball Club, addressed the Board. He
stated the NH Lakes Region Pickleball Club has offered to pay for these gates. The gates are now in

place and we would like to know how to make out the check.

Chairman Senecal stated the check can be made out to the Town of Wolfeboro.

Chairman Senecal closed the public hearing.

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Dave Bowers to approve the acceptance of
$2.170.00 for the gate to the Pickleball Courts from the NH Lakes Region Pickleball Club.
Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.

Bulk Vote
A. Weekly Manifest

i. September 20, 2019
ii. September 27, 2019

B. Raffle-Permit-Friends of the Wolfeboro Public Library

It was moved by Brad Harriman and seconded by Dave Bowers to accept the Bulk Vote items
A through B. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.

Board Appointments

None
New Business
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A. August Expenditure/Revenue Report

Mr. Neff stated the current expended to date as of August 31° percentage should be at 66.667%.
The expended to date totals are as follows:

General Fund: 72.994%
Water Fund: 75.487%
Electric Fund: 40.476%
Sewer Fund: 70.787%

Pop Whalen Fund: 55.353%

Overall Expended to date: 60.257%

The August financials were impacted by the September NH Schoolcare bill posted in August as
opposed to September. The check was for $182,077.50 and this amount was subtracted out of the
expenditures. The bond payment that was miss posted has been adjusted. It was in the General
Fund and it belonged in the Water Fund. The payroll adjustments in the Police Department from
the summer salaries line to the part time wage line has been corrected. Five hours of time for the
Fire Department has been adjusted to the Emergence Management line. Mr. Neff stated he was
happy the department was fully staffed within the 90 day goal period although he had been out of
the office due to unavoidable circumstances. The bid price that we had for 2018 fuel from January
to June was for $1.96 a gallon and then it changed in July through December to $2.52 a gallon. In
2019 the January to June price per gallon was $2.52 and the July through December price per gallon
is $2.14. Our cost per unit for the second half of the year will be down however we have a usage
situation. We seem to be using more heating oil for some of the buildings this year than in prior
years. Another factor that needs to be compared is if the wood pellet pricing should be posted to
this line. We need to look at how things are being posted to the propane lines. Mr. Neff stated he
contacted the auditor and the draft audit should be available tomorrow.

Ms. Murray stated she had sent 6 questions to Mr. Neff a while ago. She stated the Brewster
Building is significantly overspent and she questioned how it will be addressed in that budget. She

questioned if the shoreline repair for the Libby Museum, a Capital Outlay project was happening.

Mr. Pineo stated it went out to bid this past week.

Ms. Murray stated Mr. Neff's reports do not seem like they have the full amounts. She gave an
example of the Library report. She questioned when the Board would have the next Capital Outlay
Project Report. It gave us the comparison of what was appropriated and what was spent-to-date
when projects go over two years. She stated she thinks this is what is happening here.

Mr. Neff stated correct. He will try to get the Board that report by the October 16" meeting,

Ms. Murray stated line 04-43263-392 Contract Services in the Wastewater Treatment Plant is over
spent by $15,000.00. She questioned if this was a posting error.

Mr. Neff stated he would have to look at it.
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Mr. Harriman questioned the revenue report on page #2. There is not an amount for the sale of
aluminum cans.

M. Neff stated we are working on getting that posted in the system.

Mr. O’Brien stated welcome back Troy. I'm glad you are feeling better. He asked if the check for
retirement contributions was made.

Mr. Neff stated the check to ICMA has been made.

Mr. O’Brien stated we need to look at what the rational is that drives the overhead allocations. We
need to understand the changes. Mr. Sullivan did a good job trying to explain the debt capability
but we still need to look at this again. He stated he had the same question about when the audit
would be completed. He questioned if Mr. Neff had seen any lapsing of any appropriations. He
questioned the projects that would lapse.

Mr. Neff stated as the end of year approaches the department heads will be asked to look ahead and
will be reminded to use the encumbrance process.

Mr. O’Brien stated we need to know what projects will not be done.

Mr. Neff stated we are working on the debt schedule. We are having a little trouble reconciling the
2018 Town Report. We are also laying in the proposed bonding totals for the Library and Electric

Fund.
Mr. O"Brien thanked Mr. Neff,

B. Annual Concurrence of 2018 Emergency Operations Plan
Mr. Pineo stated this is an annual process. Cathy LaPierre, Fire Department Executive Assistant has
conducted a review of the 2018 Emergency Operations Plan. The plan, alert, and mventory lists
have been reviewed and are current. She is requesting that the Chairman of the Board of Selectmen

sign the Annual Concurrence of Approval. Some of the accomplishments since the plan was
adopted in 2018 are as follows:

1) Recouped $24, 345.54 from the Public Assistance Grant Program for disaster recovery
resulting from a winter storm

2} Held seminars on shelter training
3) Held classroom/practical session on shelter training

a) pet sheltering discussions

4) Conducted walkthrough of locations for potential shelters
5) Hazard Mitigation Plan update/adoption
6) Met with numerous facilities in coordination of their individual Emergency Plans
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The following are goals for the upcoming year as they relate to Emergency Management:
1) Appoint New Emergency Management Director
2) Research grant funding

a) Disaster recovery

b) Training

c) Resources

Continued coordination with State and local stakeholders

(9%}

a) Emergency plans

b) Sheltering

¢) Potential table top exercise

d) Implementation of Code Red System

The key to Emergency Management is preparedness. Preparedness is best accomplished through:
public education, responder training, and overall awareness.

It was moved by Brad Harriman and seconded by Paul Q’Brien to authorize the Chairman of
the Board of Selectmen to sign the annual concurrence of the 2018 Emergency Operations
Plan. All other members voted ves and the motion passed.

C. 2020-2029 Capital Improvement Plan Presentation

Kathy Barnard, Chairman of the Planning Board, addressed the Board. She stated this is an
advisory plan that is prepared yearly to provide a guide to the Board of Selectmen and Budget
Comumittee for budget discussions. It is a ten year plan for Capital Improvement Projects. All of
these have been recommended by the Town Manager. The plan spreads out the projects to lessen
the burden on the taxpayers while taking into account the departmental needs. The plan is
developed by the CIP Committee which is appointed by the Planning Board.

The members are as follows: Paul O’Brien, Board of Selectmen Representative, Linda Murray,
Board of Selectmen (Alternate), Robert Loughman, Budget Committee Representative, Tim Cronin,
Member-at-Large, Paul Whalen, Member-at-Large, Charles Sumner, Member-at-Large, Suzanne
Ryan, Member-at-Large, Mike Hodder. Planning Board Representative and Kathy Barnard,
Chairman, Planning Board Representative. The CIP Committee met with the department heads and
reviewed all of their projects. The CIP Plan includes a brief project description of all the 2020
proposed projects and the Capital Reserve Accounts contributions proposed for this year. New this
year is the inclusion of the Governor Wentworth Regional School District Annual Building Capital
Maintenance Proposal. She thanked all the individuals involved in completing the development of
the CIP Plan. She hopes it will be a usetul guide.
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Matt Sullivan. Planning Director, addressed the Board. He presented the following Power Point
Presentation: (See Attachment)

He questioned if the Board had any questions.

Chairman Senecal stated Mr. Sullivan provided us with a lot of information and he felt it would be
discussed during the budget season. He stated some of these will be warrant articles,

Mr. Bowers stated he wanted the public to know that very few people have approved the idea of the
I'l.million dollar public safety building. There are many alternatives that will be looked at.

Mr. Sullivan stated there are some adjustments that will be made to insure that the project has a
smaller impact than proposed today.

D. Rt. 28 Advisory Committee appointment
Matt Sullivan, Planning Director. addressed the Board. NHDOT has begun its process for Route 28
Improvement Plan. We need to establish a Project Advisory Committee that will work directly with
the project lead team which is composed of NHDOT and the Town of Wolfeboro staff. M.

Sullivan recommends maintaining the same membership that existed for the Steering Committee
with a few minor adjustments.

Chairman Senecal questioned if letters should be sent out to the individuals to make sure they are
still interested.

Mr. Sullivan agreed.

Mr. O"Brien questioned if the residents on the road would be involved.

Mr. Sullivan stated Brewster Academy is involved.

Mr. O’Brien stated that is a business entity. He questioned if there were individual residents.

Chairman Senecal stated the meetings were well attended and a lot of stakeholders were there.
There has been a lot of interaction with people that live on the road.

Ms. Murray stated we did some contact sensitive solution meetings which helped to put together the

design. There were a lot of people that lived on the road that gave us very positive suggestions.
One suggestion was having a Stop sign. There has been a lot of public input on the design that we

have right now.
Mr. Sullivan suggested advertising for the Citizen-At-Large positions.

Chairman Senecal suggested sending out letters to the people listed already to see if they still
wanted to be members and to go from there. He did not want to expand the number of people.

Ms. Murray agreed with Chairman Senecal.
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Mr. Sullivan stated if one of the Citizens-At-Large is not interested then we will advertise for that
position.

The Board agreed.

Mr. O"Brien agreed but felt that some of the people that live on the road might want to be part of
the committee. He agreed the number of people should not be expanded.

Mr. Bowers stated it would be more useful if the stakeholders lived on Route 28.

Mr. Sullivan questioned if the Board was comfortable with the membership.

Chairman Senecal stated yes.
E. Project Delays-Public Works Director
Dave Ford. Public Works Director, addressed the Board.

Carry Beach Parking Lot

He stated the Carry Beach Parking Lot analysis and design has been delayed due to the Engineer
and Surveyor schedules. Mr. Ford stated he met with the Engineer and Parks & Recreation staff to
discuss conceptual plans and scope of work. The concept plan submitted to the CIP will be changed
significantly. The 2020 proposed Warrant Article will be for upgrades to control stormwater runoff
and other associated improvements. It does not include any upgrades to the Bath House or septic
system. He would like to have a meeting with the Board of Selectmen to discuss the desi gn. We
need to discuss how to limit the traffic and how far we should go with the amenities. It will be very
costly to put in a system with little or zero impact to the lake. Any type of leach field will have
some impact on the lake since it is that close. We might want to consider porter-a-potty’s instead of
flushing toilets and limit the parking lot. We could keep it as a local’s only beach. Some people
come to our beaches because of the amenities. He suggested reducing some of the scope and saving
some of the money for other BMP’s.

Mr. O’Brien questioned if the Bath House and the septic system were part of the scope of this
project.

Mr. Ford stated his memo is not correct. Cyanobacteria issues result from Phosphorus in runoff and
the Bath House Septic System is a source of the problem.

Mr. O"Brien stated this is not what we were told at the CIP meeting. He questioned if the
§40,000.00 is spent next year will be have to spend more money to fix the Bath House.

Mr. Ford stated he will bring to them a list of options.
Mr. O"Brien stated he would like a full view of the options.

Mr. Ford stated he apologized he was focusing on stormwater. We should omit the project and
make sure we are spending money the right way. We need to remove phosphorus.
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s. Murray questioned if the tests pits on the septic would be done in a couple weeks.

=

Mr. Ford stated yes. We are scheduling it now.

Ms. Murray stated we will have clear data.

Mr. Ford stated we will have water quality testing of the lake as well.
Ms. Murray stated this is a big shift.

Mr. Ford agreed.

Partridge Drive BMP’s

Mr. Ford stated in response to the Cyanobacteria outbreak last summer the Public Works
Department proposed to implement Stormwater Treatment Best Management Practices (BMP’s)
along Partridge Drive and Forest Road. The intent was to have Town Crews construct these 3
BMP’s for $50,000.00. We submitted for a grant but we did not get it. The Town’s consultant
submitted wetland permits twice and both have been rejected. We have found some mistakes with

the plan and need to delay the plan.
Park & High Street Upgrades

Mr. Ford stated we had delays with the Surveyor schedules. The design of this project will
continue, but the construction has been delayed until at least 2021.

Mr. Ford stated he is working on the Capital Projects Report and hopefully it will be ready by the
next meeting.

F. Access to Albee Beach

Chairman Senecal stated there are a lot of people here tonight. This is for discussion only so
nothing will be decided tonight. Mr. Ford will talk first and then residents will be allowed to

address the Board.
Mr. Ford read the letter. (See Attached Sheet)

Mr. Ford suggested having a work session to discuss this in more detail. We could invite the
stakeholders. We need to look at the safety issue and work with Paul Ford, owner of Inn, about the

access issues.

Chairman Senecal stated we should sit down with Christine Collins and discuss this further.
Mr. Ford stated he is suggesting a work session with the Parks and Recreation Department, the
Public Works Department and the Board of Selectmen.

Chairman Senecal stated yes but we start budget sessions for the next three weeks so it will have to
be after.
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Mr. Ford stated okay.

Chairman Senencal stated there are some residents here tonight from Moose Point Road. A letter
was sent from some of the residents. We will be happy to hear from them but nothing will be
decided tonight.

Richard Masse, Resident of 74 Moose Point Road, addressed the Board. He stated he was one of
the signers of the letter (see attached letter). The point of the letter is not to criticize the Town for
what it has done with the issues around the beach but rather to express some concern that there has
been no attempt to reach the full range of stakeholders. We hope that in the coming discussions they
will be notified. He suggested reaching out to the Town attorney to see what the Town can or can’t
do. When the Town is ready to begin discussions we would like to be informed so we have people
available and ready to discuss these issues.

Chairman Senecal stated suggested giving some names, addresses and emails to Mr. Pineo so the
Town can notify people directly. He suggested that people check the Town website as well. He
agreed that Town counsel needs to get involved right away before we get started. He thought the
stakeholders should be given the information from the attorney after the Board approves it.

Mr. Masse stated he would provide the information to Mr. Pineo.

Ms. Murray stated she has a few comments. The owners of the Wentworth Inn have made the
renovations very attractive and she hopes they do well. They are an asset to the Town and an
economic driver but on the other hand we also have an asset, the beach. In our August 14™ work
session we discussed the Albee Beach access road. Tt was her understandin g we were going to try
to do a context sensitive solution here. We were going to bring in all the stakeholders. After that
meeting she asked for the deeds and the site plan from the Town. She has not received any of the
information. She asked again this week and she did not hear back. She went to the Carroll County
Registry of Deeds website and looked up the deeds and site plan. In the 1980°s there was a
proposal to rezone the Allen A property to allow a 400 site RV Park and that zoning ordinance
proposal was defeated at least twice. Later the voters approved the Town purchasing the Albee
Beach property with two rights of way in July 20, 1989,

Mr. Bowers stated he proposed the purchase.

Ms. Murray stated she acknowledged that Mr. Bowers made the motion for that purchase. In the
deed the Camp Road (Moose Point) was reserved as a possible Fish and Game boat access road.
The information was found in book 1342 on page 553. The right of way on the motel side was
established by the Planning Board in 1977. She is providing to the Board a site map of the right of
ways that was recorded in book 102 on page 56. The plan shows the one access into the Albee
Beach. It was recorded in the Registry of Deeds on December 16, 1989. This was how the Board
had decided to use the right of way into the Albee Beach lot. The deed does read that the primary
access is on the Moose Point Road. In the deed it said Camp Road which is Moose Point Road.
The Town bought it from Barbara and Alvin White. The Town has been using this right of way for
over 20 years and closer to 30 years. She believes that by prescribed right this has become the
primary access to the beach. She stated a legal opinion is needed because she is not an attorney. It
is important to see when we recorded a site plan it shows the motel side as the prime access into the
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beach. She has no problem making Albee Beach a resident only beach if that would d help solve the
problem. She has no problems with standard speed bumps to slow people down. She does not
think it is a good idea to pick this right of way and move it to someplace else because the problems
will just move to the new spot. She felt they had already discussed this in a work session. She felt
they had a lot of meetings coming up as well.

Chairman Senecal stated he felt there are some new issues since they had the last work session. He
felt they should look at this after they were through with budgets.

Ms. Murray stated unless we want to put out a warrant article for making it a Town beach. She was

fine with waiting.

Mr. O'Brien thanked Ms. Murray for the information, He stated we do not want neighbors against
neighbors. [t is a dumb thing to do. He felt what the Inn and the signatories to the letter have done
the right thing. They are “teeing” up an issue and it is the right thing to do. This goes back a long
time. He stated he uses Albee Beach and he has seen the traffic and he has bottomed out his car on
the road. He has seen the parking lot jammed up and we all heard from Maggie Stier about her not
being available to get into the beach to bring her mother. It is time. We started with the buses but
we have not done enough. He felt after budget season was over that they needed to have a
respectful conversation. He felt something could be done.

Mr. Bowers agreed with Ms. Murray that they should not move the problem to Moose Point Road.
We have used that existing road for 30 years. It is a problem but we need to work with the owner of
the Inn. He suggested having some more regulations but not change the right of way.

Chairman Senecal stated we will be in touch with the stakeholders about the next time this is
discussed.

G. PW/WS Proposed Department management change

Mr. Pineo stated he and Mr. Ford have had numerous conversations with regards to all of the
entities that he oversees. We have had discussions about succession planning. work load and not
being able to complete projects. We need to find a more proficient model moving forward. Mr.
Ford is the expert within his department so he is here tonight to discuss this change that we would
like to bring into the 2020 budget cycle to try to improve the product that we are giving to our

citizens.

Dave Ford, Public Works Director, addressed the Board. He stated before he was hired there were
two department heads but when he was hired they created it as one position. He stated he felt he
has done an adequate job managing both departments but the Capital Projects are getting bigger.

He spends most of his time managing projects and he felt it was time to bring in a new director to be
responsible for the five divisions under the general government of highway, public works garage,
solid waste, buildings and grounds and the administration. He would manage the Water & Sewer
Department as well as manage the capital projects. Scott Pike would become Superintendent of
Water & Sewer and Asset Management Plan coordinator to Public Works. The plan would be to
hire a new person on July 1. 2020. Mr. Ford would give up the Public Works Director position but
retain the position of Water & Sewer Director. The big issue is where the revenue would come
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from to pay Mr. Ford his salary. He explained the percentage on how he felt it could be
accomplished. (See attached letter with explanation)

Ms. Murray questioned page 2, Proposed Budget Changes ($461,973.00). She questioned if this
was the cost for these changes.

Mr. Ford stated that is a typo. It should say the proposed budget with no changes.

Ms. Murray thanked Mr. Ford for the clarification. Ms. Murray questioned the cost to the taxpayer
for the new position.

Mr. Ford stated we need to make sure there are not any RSA’s saying that we can not appropriate
warrant article money to pay for a staff person.

Ms. Murray stated the figure for engineering costs in warrant articles would be partly for Mr. Ford’s
salary.

Mr. Ford stated yes. He wanted to show the Board that this accounting solution would work. [t
would be a way not to spike the Operating Budget or have a critical impact on the Capital budget.
He would be doing more engineering and less department managing.

Ms. Murray stated she liked the concept. We have spread you out very thin over the years that you
have been here. We have gotten a lot accomplished but it seems to make sense to look at dividing
this up. Her only concern is how much in one year and what will be the impact to the tax rate. We

need to get a handle on this.

Mr. O’Brien agreed with Ms. Murray but also wanted to know what gets better. What gets better by
doing this? He thinks he understands but wants more texture, What gets better if we split the role
and concentrate? He stated he thinks it is obvious but he would like to hear it when we hear the

final proposal.

Mr. Ford stated if everyone is okay with the concept then he will go forward with submitting the
budgets this way.

Ms. Murray stated she was fine with it.

Mr. Pineo stated Mr. Ford, Mr. Neff and himself spent 6 hours or more going over his budgets. We
are going to finalize his budgets Monday morning,

Mr. Ford thanked the Board.

H. Dockside Beautification
Mr. Ford stated he received a letter from Mr. Roark. For the last three years we have been working
together to help with the functionality and beautification of the Dockside area. The proposed
Garden expansion will provide a welcoming space to the Dockside area which will provide many

brightly colored flowers, seasonal bushes, a center shade tree and benches. The space needed for
this Garden expansion will require eliminating 3 parking spaces behind Emma Taylors. We will be
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putting in a new sewer and water line for the new bathrooms. We might be able to put some
motorcycle parking spaces in.

Mr. O"Brien questioned if any rain water would get harvesting. Would any runoff water be
harvested?

Mr. Ford stated it was an excellent idea. He had not thought of it.

Mr. O'Brien stated we are concerned with throwing things in the lake so we should try to get runoff
water from going into the lake.

Mr. Ford stated he thought he was trying to get the rain water to water the flowers.

Mr. O"Brien stated he was concerned with runoff and thought they would build I something to
control the amount of stuff that might go into the lake.

Mr. Ford stated this is not a BMP. It is more for a pedestrian space.
Mr. O"Brien questioned what will happen to this area when we do the parking lot
Mr. Ford stated this will fit in with the parking lot design.

Ms. Murray stated she thought at the two contact sensitive solution meetings they decide they did
not want to have a lot of green space.

Mr. Ford stated he thought one meeting was positive and the other meeting was negative for the
green space.

Mr. O"Brien questioned who the stakeholders were.

Mr. Ford stated a person in the office space in the yellow building did not want any trees blocking
their view.

Ms. Murray stated we had those meetings and she would hate to see something else done. She
agreed with Mr. O’Brien that they should see about water quality. She was concerned with losing
parking spaces. She suggested having a parking committee to decide where in this Town they were
going to add some parking. She would like to lose all the parking spaces just before the crosswalks.
We need a parking plan that makes sense. She stated having parking meters would need a warrant

article. It is a community decision.

Mr. Harriman stated the contact sensitive solution meetings were about Wolfeboro Bay area and
this is on the side of the Smith River. He did not think this area would be a controversial.

Mr. O'Brien agreed with Mr. Harriman. We did not want to block views where people sit to eat ice
cream. He was okay with losing three parking spaces but he agreed a parking plan was needed for

the future.

Ms. Murray stated one of the three designs did have a green space area.
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Chairman Senecal stated the three spaces that are going to be lost are spaces that are Very narrow
and short. They are not our standard Spaces so we are probably only really losing two spaces. In
the early 1950°s that area had a building on it.

Mr. Ford stated we could hit a foundation.
Chairman Senecal stated in the Tighe & Bond report the curbing needs to be replaced.
Mr. Ford stated we are not replacing it. We are reinforcing it with rift rap.

Chairman Senecal stated then none of the sidewalks or railings are going to be torn up. It needs to
be done at the correct time.

Mr. Ford stated we are to do the green space now. We do not want to dig this area up again.

Chairman Senecal stated okay.
Mr. Ford stated he would reconfirm it with Tighe & Bond.
Ms. Murray questioned if we had the money to take care of this.

Mr. Ford stated yes.

Mr. Pineo stated before Mr. Ford leaves he would like to tel] the Board about something. We
received a letter from Senator, Maggie Hasson in regard to an award that Mr. Ford received. It was

for an environmental merit award.

Mr. Ford stated this award was a surprise. We were one of the first in the State to do a Stormwater
Asset Management Plan. We were nominated by NHDES. The award was presented in Faneuil
Hall in Boston. He stated he accepted the award on behalf of the Town. It was a community
project.

Other Business

None
Committee Reports

Paul O*Brien attended the CIP Meeting and a Police Commission Meeting. The Police Commission
has reviewed the Police Chief’s budget. He attended Employee Appreciation Day. He attended the
Carroll County Broadband Committee Meeting. The Cyanobacteria conversations about the

website were finished and he will brief the Cyanobacteria Committee. Last night he spent some
time with the Lakes Region Newcomers Club talking about the Telecommunications. There are a
fair amount of people questioning the current contract we have with our cable provider. The
contract is do for renewal in 2021.

Brad Harriman attended the Planning Board Meeting last night. He attended a CIP Meeting at
Abenaki last week and Employee Appreciation Day at Foss Field.
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Dave Bowers attended Employee Appreciation Day at Foss Field. He has been helping people with
historical projects.

Linda Murray attended the Friends of the Libby Museum Annual Meeting where Mr. Harriman
gave a nice presentation. She attended a number of CIP Meetings with Mr. O’Brien. It was a very
good process this year. She attended the Milfoil Joint Board Meeting and we are starting to
investigate possibilities for passing the Dash Unit on to another entity. New Hampshire Lakes is
going to try to help us with it. She attended Employee Appreciation Day, a meeting for the Friends
of the Libby Museum and a meeting for the Friends of Pop Whalen.

Town Manager’s Report

Mr. Pineo stated the following:

We buttoned up CIP. It was a big process and there was a lot of learning. He enjoyed the process
and 1s looking forward to it next year.

We are working on budgets with the department heads.

Questions from the Press

None
Public Input

Limited to 3 Minutes per resident, not to exceed 15 minutes in total

None

It was moved by Dave Bowers and seconded by Paul O’Brien to enter into non-public session
under RSA 91-A: 3 11 litigation. Roll call vote, Dave Bowers — ves, Linda Murray — ves, Brad
Harriman — ves, Paul O’Brien — ves and Dave Senecal — ves. Being none opposed, the motion

passed.

The Boeard re-entered public session at 9:13 PM.

Linda Murray moved the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to seal the minutes of the October 2,
2019 non-public meeting. Brad Harriman seconded. Roll call vote, Dave Bowers — ves, Linda
Murray — ves, Brad Harriman — ves, Paul O’Brien — ves and Dave Senceal — ves. Being none

opposed, the motion passed.

It was moved by Chairman Senecal and seconded by Paul O’Brien to adjourn at 9:14 PM.
Members voted and being none opposed. the motion passed.

Respectfully Submitted.
Michele Chamberlain

14 ; Unapproved until voted by the Board
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/ Memorandum

a
Date: September 23, 2019
To: Jim Pineo and BOS -
(7 1 0
From: David Ford i
Subject: Succession Planning

Proposed Changes to PW/WS Department Management

Per our discussion on succession planning I am recommending a significant change and
the addition of a new staff person in July of 2020, [ was hired in December of 2006 as
Director of Public Works and of the Water and Sewer Utilities Department. Prior to my
arrival there were 2 separate department heads. [ am proposing the following changes:

- Twill give up the PW Director Position as of 7-1-20 (or until we find an
acceptable candidate), billing the department 20% of my overhead costs in 2020,

2- T will retain the position of WS Director and bill 20% of my cost to water and
20% to sewer.

3- Scott Pike would become Superintendent of Water & Sewer (80%) and Asset
Management Plan coordinator to PW (20%)

4= Jeannine Gillum will become Primary Operator/Chief Water Operator (100%)

>- Create a new Department for Capital Projects and position, which would he
Capital Projects Manager. Propose to charge 40% of my overhead costs in 2020 to
Capital Projects.

6- Fund Capital Projects Manager with 5% of total costs authorized for Capital
Projects.

The use of Capital Appropriations raised by Warrant Articles to fund Town staff costs
should be vetted through our attorney to assure compliance with RSAs. Below isa
worksheet showing costs of the reorganization and how it would impact budgets in 2020,




—
Proposed Budget Impact
Department Budget Changes |vs No Change
Public Works S 141,826 | § (8,575)
Water S 186,971 | § 13,426
Sewer S 61,075 | S 299
Capital Projects S 72,100 | § 72,100
| ¢ 461,973 | ¢ 77,250

[ propose to fund the new position by taking 5% of total authorization from Capital
Projects that [ would manage, this would have generated more than enough revenue to
fund the new position in 2019, see chart below:

Capitai Projects Update Report 2019

YR |Art# Project Budget
2019 12 |Pleasant Valley Road Bridgs % 1,240,000
2019 13 |Town Road Upgrades $ 800,000
2019 15 |Dockside Public Restroom Upgrades | $ 150,000
2019 16 |Effluent Dis[posal Study $ 500,000
2019 18 |Highway & Solid Waste Vehicle/Equip] $ 170,000
2019 20 |[WWTP Capital Resarve Fund (CRF) 8 125,000
2019 22 |Carry Beach - Water Quality Study % 50,000
2019 23 |Municipal Building Maintenance CRF | $ 50,000
2019 26 |Water Quality Improvements $ 50,000
Total Value of Capital Projects S 1,895,000
% charge for Capital Project
Management 0.05
Projected cost to fund new position | S 94,750

The funding formula for funding Capital Project Manager and which projects these funds
would come from would be discussed and approved at the TM/BOS level each year
during the capital project budget discussions.



The new Public Works Director would be scheduled to start by July 1, 2020 and in
combination with other changes would have a positive impact on the PW budget in 2020
by reducing it by $8,750. In 2021, cost impact would be about $32.000 depending on
salary and health insurance of selected candidate.

[ have submitted my 2020 budgets with this plan in mind, T will prepare a specific
Capital Project Management Budget for 100 and 200 series cost for 2020. The new PV
Director would be located at the Highway Garage office, where Scott Pike’s office is now
and report directly to the Town Manager. Scott Pike will move to Water Treatment
Plant. Twould be a mentor and a resource for new PW Director going forward.

[ have attached an existing and proposed reorganization chart for you information.
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October 1, 2019
To the Board of Selectmen: .

[t has come to our attention that the Town has encountered resistance, from the owners of
the Lake Wentworth Inn, to the use of the Albee Beach Road for access to the municipal
beach on the lake. That resistance has taken the form of interruption of Town efforts to
maintain the road as well as complaints about high volumes of traffic and speed in the area

of the motel.

Inresponse to the complaints, the Town has apparently desisted from maintenance efforts
on the road and provided Paul Ford, one of the motel owners, with access to the Director of
Public Works, the Town Planner, and the Director of Parks and Recreation. The outcome of
those discussions, captured in a letter from DPW Director David Ford, includes
consideration of a number of proposals, including the use of Moose Point Road as an
alternate access route to the Albee Beach. '

Even more surprising than having the Town entertain such an unworkable proposal is the
failure to involve the families living on the road, as well as the New Hampshire Boat
Museum and the Wentworth Watershed Association -~ a property owner along the road - in
these discussions. ' :

(Y i
T a
Y

The owners of the Lake Wentworth Inn no doubt want a hearing about traffic, and it's
commendable that the town has provided significant time and personnel resources to ¢
accommodate those concerns, but the recent investments in the motel in no way argue that
its ownership should be the dominant, much less the only, voice heard in these discussions.

Users of Moose Point Road also have a claim to the Town's attention and consideration. The
families living on the road have, in most cases, owned homes there for 90 years or more. If
the Town wants to calculate investments, it should acknowledge that those 90 years .
represent a significant contribution in terms gf taxes and involvemgnt with the community.
From the perspective of safety, using Moose Point Road for access to Albee Beach would
put regular users of the road, especially the families there, in jeopardy on a daily basis. If- -
drivers speed on the current beach road, what encourages anyone to believe that they will

show better judgment on Moose Point? e I A

Beyond the Cotton Valley Rail Trail, Moose Point Road is as wide as a single car and
includes a sharp blind curve. The entry to the beach parking lot is a gate recessed into the
roadside brush. At the Route 28 end, the entrance to the boat museum is scarcely 50 feet
from the top of the road, and short sight lines to the east invite close calls with every exit
from the road.

These conditions would provide a recurring invitation to accidents were the road subjected
to constant traffic,



It should also be noted that most of the traffic accessing Albee Beach along the Cotton
Valley Rail Trail does so from the town side, requiring a crossing of Moose Point Road both
coming in and going out. On a summer day, the trail traffic is persistent - something that
those of us wholive on the road need to constantly take into account. Those unfamiliar

with these conditions would be unlikely to do the same.

In the end, any number of changes in the use of the beach and the configuration of the
beach road are available to address the issues that have arisen. None of those changes
should include shifting the motel’s problems onto those who live on or otherwise use
Moose Point Road.

No one lives closer to Albee Beach than the families on Moose Point. The problems at the
beach are there for them to see and hear - and sometimes experience on their own

properties - on a recurring basis. Going forward, they and other stakeholders on the oad,
including the museum, the watershed association, and the rail trail organization, should be

invited to participate in a broad discussion of the issues surrounding use of Albee Beach so °
that it can remain the valuable community resource that we all want it to be.

Respectfully,
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Memorandum
Date: September 25, 2019
To: Jim Pingo & BO & 3
g f _/’.-fﬂ‘_‘-k
Front: David Ford [t
Subject: Access to Albee Beach

This year the paved access road to Albee Beach, which runs along the backside of the
Lake Wentworth [nn geing towards the Cotton Valley trail, degraded to point that cars
were botroming out because of rulting in pavement. The highway crew was requested to
pave in ruts and started to do so, when the owner of the Inn, Mr. Paul Ford stopped the
process. He cailed me and said we had no right to improve the road. [immediat ely
stopped wnrk and met with Mr. Ford on site and agreed to a follow- -up meeting w ith him
and Town siaff. Flis concerns were safety and that beach users (many from out of stat t2)
were s.pe-ed z in and out of this access road.

D

On September 16, 2019 the Town Staff (Matt Sullivan, Christine Collins and myvself) met
with the Owner of the Lake Wentworth [nn, Paul Ford, Mr. Ford expressed his (.Ohcem
about the safety of his guests and public that is accessing Albee Bzach. because of speeds
and the only thing slowing them down is the poor conditions of this paved qen.hon Fe
also noted other dangerous traffic, from motorists cutting thru his main entrance towards
beach access road and entering and exiting from Rt. 28.

Mr. Ford has invested a lot of money into the renovation of the Inn and will have more
activity next vear and has demanded the Town do something or he will install his gwn
speed pumps to slow traffic down. He contends that, while the Town has a right to cross
lllb property we do not have a right to upgr nde or maintain this ROW without his
permission nor do we have a right to create a safety issue within ROW.

In talking to Christine, Albee has become our most popular Beach, with this sunumer
headcount nearin g mmafed 16,000 visitors. The new public restroom and shower
facilities and increase use of Cotton Vallev Trail have made this a very popular spat

g t n out via social media that Albee Beach has free parking, free
beach access and free public restroom. This has increased traffic and created traffic jan




and full parking lot on peak weckends. Many of our visitors our from out of state and M.
Ford stated travel at very high speeds coming and going to beach, only slowing down
where pavement is bad, then they step on gas.

[ believe the BOS need to discuss the Albee Beach access road traffic and safety issue
prior to next summer and develop a policy and propose changes to address safety
concerns or we will have a the owner of the ROW take matters into his own hands.

[ recomimend the BOS have a work session with Parks & Recreation to discuss two

i3sues:

1- Safety
a. How do we slow down traffic or separate beach traffic from Inn parking
b. Consider using the Towns other ROW on Moose Point Road
¢. Installation of radar showing speed limit
2- Overcrowding of Beaches and Beach Services
a. Limited to residents only?
b. Charge a fee for beach or/and parking, annual passes?
¢. Should we consider doing away with lifeguards and hire parking lot
attendants?
d. Should we consider all beaches be carry in carry out facility?

[ have attached a map of area so that you can see the access road, its proximity to the [nn
and parking areas and the second Town ROW on Moose Point Road.



Albee Beach Access
Wolfeboro




Selectmen, Town of Wolfeboro
Wolfeboro, NH 03894

September 26, 2019

Dear Selectmen,

| have been working with Dave Ford for the last three years to help with the functionality and
beautification of the Dockside area here in Wolfeboro. Garwoods and the Town did a major renovation
of the Dockside Grille and Dairy Bar Restaurant in the winter/spring of 2016/2017. We are very grateful
for this upgrade which has provided a more healthy and functional area in which to prepare our food.
We are presently in the 15" year of leasing the building and have provided the town with over $450000
in lease payments while caring for the interior upkeep of the building. We hope to continue as lessees

of the building into the future.

In the fall of 2016, I had my architect, Tony Fallon, work with myself and Mr Ford to design a year round
restroom space on the Smith River side of the Dockside Building which is now under construction,

When | made the presentation for the new restrooms, | also suggested that if the garden behind Emma
Taylors, which Garwoods presently maintains, could be expanded, Garwoods would be glad to help
establish and maintain this new space. We have taken past beautification suggestions from master
planning efforts and the town’s landscape architect and the culmination of that work is shown on the
attached plan. The proposed Garden expansion will provide a welcoming space to the Dockside area
which will provide many brightly colored flowers, seasonal bushes, a center shade tree, and benches.
We have agreed to donate up to $10000 for these improvements. As electric and sewer work is being
done in conjunction with the construction of the restrooms, Mr Ford has suggested that the Town would

do the prep work for this area and we would finish off the landscaping.

The space needed for this Garden expansion will require eliminating 3 parking spaces behind Emma
Taylors. Parking a car in these three spaces is difficult at best—trying to maneuver a car in this very husy
pedestrian area. When the handicap ramps were designed be Bergeron, th e town’s engineering firm,
cement bollards were installed to protect the ramp and pedestrians in this area, however, they also
contribute to difficult parking. Itis a very congested area in the summer and can be unsafe for
pedestrians.  As these spaces are rarely used by visitors, they have become a somewhat private parking
spot for employees of Main Street retailers. | have talked with a few abutting area retailers and none

have felt that losing these there spaces would have a negative impact on their business.

We hope you will approve the proposed Garden space.

While reviewing the electrical and sewer work which is to be completed by the summer of 2020, Mr
Ford has suggested a way to rid the Dockside parking area of unsightly telephone pales, wires, and
transformers. Many of these wires give electricity to the building housing Emma Taylor and Wolfeboro

Casuals. The electric services to this building would need to be relocated to allow for this im provement.



As owner of this building, | have agreed to pay for the move of these service entrances as suggested by

Mr Muccio of the electric department for this beautification effort.

Parking at Dockside

I'have served on many parking committees in Wolfeboro since 1973. Convincing employers and
employees to park in out of the way areas and thereby leaving the hest and most convenient parking
spaces available for paying customers has been a constant battle. | think it would be prudent for the
Town to study the possibility of having one or two parking kiosks in the Dockside parking area and
charge for parking. Paying for parking would rid employees cars from the area and perhaps provide
income for improvements and upkeep for the Dockside area. To plan for this possibility, underground
conduit could be installed while the infrastructure improvements are being completed this coming
spring.  Electric power and cable could then be easily installed if the town chooses to install them.
Visitors pay for parking in quaint, busy, tourist areas such as Perkins Cove, Maine; medium size cities
such as Concord, and of course larger cities. The Dockside area is a logical place to test this technology
and income provider for Wolfeboro. We hope you will look favorably oninstalling the conduit and
studying the possibility of installing parking kiosks in the Dockside ares.

Thank you for your considerations.

Sincerely,
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Gregory A Roark

PO Box 210, Wolfehoro, NH
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